
Offord Cluny & Offord Darcy Parish Council

M I N U T E S  O F   M E E T I N G  

Minutes of A MEETING of the Parish Council held in the village hall, Offord Cluny on Thursday, November 1, 2018 at 7.30pm 
Present:
Cllrs Weitzel, Gatward, Dawson, Young, Eayrs, Gillbanks, Holdsworth, Riley,



Cllr David Underwood (HDC) & wife.  Clerk
2018/2231
Apologies for Absence


Apologies were received from Cllr Anne Adey
2018/2232
Open Forum (max 10 minutes)


No public present
2018/2233
Declarations of Interest and Dispensation for Agenda items only



(Section 27 Localism Act 2011)


None
2018/2234
To Approve and sign the minutes of the meeting held on


October 4, 2018


The Minutes were approved as an accurate record and signed
2018/2135
Matters Arising from Minutes dated October 4, 2018 (information 


only)


All contained within current Agenda.
2018/2236
District & County Councillor Reports
Cllr Peter Downes presented the following report:

Cambs County Councillor report to The Offords Parish Council, Thursday, November 2nd, 2018

Given the financial pressures on the County Council on which I have reported ad nauseam over recent months, and having heard the Prime Minister announce ‘the end of austerity’, my hopes were high for good news in the Budget statement on Monday of this week. Ah, well …

I am sure we all welcome the news of extra money for the NHS. We will have different opinions on the changes to the taxation system. As far as local public services are concerned, there is extra money towards the filling of pot-holes but nothing else for all the other statutory services provided by the County Council. This means that the business planning round in which we are now engaged will again require us to find savings, given that the grant from central government will be £0. The cap on council tax rises will be 2% for adult social services and a further 2.99% for other services. The indications at the moment are that the ruling group will opt for 2% for adult social services but only 1.99% for other services. This will be particularly problematic for Children’s services where demands are increasing and require more funding not less.

One of the more astonishing statements by the Chancellor was his allocation of £400 million to schools ‘to help with the little extras’. £400 million amounts to a 0.8% increase in funding for schools. The reduction in funding for schools since 2014 has been 8% so schools are no longer looking for ‘little extras’, they are struggling to retain and pay staff, repair buildings and provide adequate teaching and learning materials. These are not ‘little extras’! The amount needed just to get schools back to where they were is about £4 billion! 

Heavy hints have been dropped by the Council Leader that Cambs CC will run out of money within about two years. This is in spite of having found ways to reduce costs, and engaging in commercial activities to bring in extra revenue but at the risk of longer term insolvency. Given what has happened in neighbouring Northamptonshire and what is said to be happening to other shire counties, I expect that serious consideration will soon be given to streamlining the layers of councils. The uncertainty surrounding that is compounded by the expanding empire of the Combined Authority Mayor.
Specific issues for The Offords

a. I am continuing my efforts to get Highways England to re-consider their proposals for the local road network in Huntingdon when the A14 viaduct is removed. I foresee gridlock at key junctions near the railway station and on the way to and from the hospital.

b. I am not sure If the Parish Council has submitted a bid for next year’s Local Highways Initiative funding. If it has, I would be pleased to be briefed on this so that I can add my support when the interviews take place on December 10th and 15th.
c. I have no news about the HACT bus service from St. Neots but will try to find out before the meeting if anything has moved forward on this matter.
d. Incorrect or confusing signage in connection with roadworks, especially the A1/A14 developments, continues to be a matter of concern and I keep reporting out-of-date or incorrect signs which cause confusion and annoyance.

e. I have been joining in meetings of the newly formed Great Ouse Valley Trust. The Trust aims to protect and promote the Ouse Valley Way. My specific interest is in ensuring that a reliable way is found to keep the paths accessible to walkers.
Peter Downes, October 31st, 2018
As an addendum to the report above Cllr Downes reported to Members that the Great Ouse Valley Trust had applied for the Ouse Valley Way to become an Area of Outstanding Natural Beauty.
Cllr David Underwood informed Members that much of District Council time was spent on budgets at the moment and they awaited the acceptance of the new Local Plan to provide a sound structure for future development in Huntingdonshire.

2018/2237
Finance, Risk Assessment & General Purposes



2237.1

To Accept the Financial Information 




The financial information was accepted



2237.2

To approve and sign the balance sheet




The Balance Sheet was approved as an accurate record and 



signed.



2237.3

Review of F&GP Meeting October 22, 2018

Minutes of a Meeting of the Finance, Risk & General Purposes Committee held in the Church Rooms, Offord Darcy on Monday, October 22nd, at 7.45pm following on from the Leisure & Amenities meeting at 7.00pm.

Present:
Cllrs Dawson, Weitzel, Gatward, Young, Eayrs, Gillbanks, Holdsworth, 



Riley, Adey & Clerk
Open Forum

No public present
2018/01
Apologies for Absence


All present
2018/02
Declarations of Interest and dispensations for Agenda Items (Localism Act 2011)

Cllr Holdsworth declared an interest in item 2018/04 as he was a plot holder.
2018/03
RFO’s Financial Report

The Clerk presented her financial report showing the current situation with projections to the end of the year.
2018/04
Review of Allotment Fees

The fees were reviewed.  It was decided that as these were raised during the previous year they would remain the same.
2018/05
Review of Cemetery Fees

The fees were reviewed and remain unchanged. 
2018/06
2019-20 Budget – preliminary discussion – wish lists/new projects

The budgetary items were discussed in detail with some additions made.  The only project mentioned was an outdoor table tennis table, but it was felt that grants could be used for this.  Some items were increased, and the Clerk was asked to clarify others in time for the next meeting.  A draft budget would be produced and circulated to all before the next meeting. The Clerk was asked to investigate current salaries and travelling costs in advance of her review.
2018/07
2018-19 Provisionary Precept

The general feeling was that there was no need to increase the Precept.  Cllr Weitzel mentioned something the County Councillor had said at a recent meeting when he encouraged all town and parish councils to increase their precepts in anticipation of a further fall in services.  This point would be clarified at the next Full Council meeting.
2018/08
Closure of meeting and next meeting date confirmed as Monday, November 26th, 2018 at 7.45 pm
****************************
2018/2238
To Approve the following payments & sign the cheques



The following payments were approved and cheques signed
Signed between meetings:

101561
CAPALC


Data Protection Cover
£50.00
101562
BEAM



MG 2nd Cut


£550.00

To be signed at the meeting:

101563
John Gatward


Stationery Items

£45.25

101564
Barney Warner

Village Maintenance

£154.00

101565
Ken Booth & Co

Replacement Defib Pads
£84.86

101566
Offords Village Hall

Additional Grant Amount
£500.00

101567
Barkers Signs


St Peter’s Signage

£147.60
101568
Mrs J Stanbridge

Salary/Travel


£454.77

101569
Stephen Moorbey

Village Maintenance

£528.00

2018/2239
Leisure & Amenities
Minutes of a meeting of the Leisure & Amenities Committee held in the Church Rooms, Offord Darcy at 7.00pm on Monday, October 22, 2018 
Present:
Cllrs Gatward, Weitzel, Dawson, Eayrs, Gillbanks, Holdsworth, Riley, Adey,



Mr Peter Thomas & Clerk.
Open Forum
Mr Peter Thomas spoke on behalf of his daughter regarding the cutting down of trees on the Millennium Green.  He explained that they were all very sorry for the problems caused and that these happened due to communication errors between his daughter and their contractor and misinformation.  He said it was felt that no permanent damage had been done but apologized for all distress caused.  He confirmed that the rear fence was being replaced and that the gate would be removed. Cllrs thanked him for attending.
2018/630
Apologies for Absence


All present
2018/631
Declarations of Interest and dispensations for Agenda Items (Localism Act 2011)

None
2018/632
Approval of Minutes dated September 24, 2018.


The Minutes were approved as an accurate record and signed.
2018/633
Matters Arising from previous Minutes (information only)

Cllr Eayrs confirmed that he had received the gravel for the car parking area at the Recreation Ground and a date would be arranged with the football club volunteers for spreading.
2018/634
Additional Tree Planting


It was agreed to take advantage of the free trees/hedge plants offer and the Clerk was asked to order one pack of 50.
2018/635
Millennium Green

635.1
Damage to Council & Memorial Trees



Cllrs agreed that the situation was unfortunate and although distress 
had been caused to the family regarding the memorial tree it was felt 
that it would recover and would not need to be replaced.  As Charlie 
Vince had removed the dangerous branch and inspected the trees at 
no cost to the Council it was decided that there was no further action 
to be taken.   The MG documentation would be checked by Cllr 
Gatward to confirm that there was no access allowed onto the MG 
other than via the public footpaths.  Once this was established letters 
would be delivered to all residents whose properties backed onto the 
green asking them not to install/use gates from their garden and not 
to undertake any works to the trees on the MG green without the 
permission of the Council.
2018/636
Recreation Ground

The grass cutting on the RG was discussed.  It was agreed that weekly cuts were necessary during the growing season and the Clerk was asked to contact Antony Abbs to see if he could provide this service.  If not, an alternative contractor would be found for the RG only.


Following Cllr Gatward’s suggestion re netting behind the goals (rather than the removal of the Hawthorn hedge) the football club had come back to Council with a quotation for these nets.  There were a couple of points to establish before the order was placed.  The Clerk was asked to clarify the points raised.
2018/637
Allotments

Nothing to report



2018/638
Cemetery


Nothing to report



2018/639
St Peter’s Churchyard


639.1
Ongoing maintenance/safety plan re Badger activity




Cllr Gillbanks confirmed that the new signs had been received and that 


he would attach them to the relevant places.
2018/640
General Village Maintenance


Cllr Gatward confirmed he’d had a further meeting with Zaria from Cambs CC 

who would email a list of outstanding job to the Clerk.  It was felt that some 

of these jobs might fall to the PC so a quote would be requested from Charlie 

Vince.  It was also felt that work might be needed to the trees behind the 


pond on the MG and a quite for this work would also be requested.
2018/641
Any other Parish issues


Cllr Gillbanks reported what appeared to be leaning trees close to the 


footpath at the sluice.  It was agreed that these were probably on land 


owned by the Poors Charity and Cllr Eayrs would take a look.
2018/642
The meeting closed at 7.55pm and next meeting date confirmed as Monday, November 26, 2018
***********************
2018/2240
Planning


No plans had been referred to Council for comment.  No updates had been 

received on outstanding enforcement matters although it was noted that the 

additional caravan at the Pump House 
2018/2241
Neighbourhood/Local Plans


Councillors discussed the benefits of developing a Neighbourhood Plan and 

decided that at the current time it was not something they wished to pursue.
2018/2242
Report on Local Chair’s meeting October 18


Cllr Weitzel confirmed he had attended the meeting.  Most of the problems 

discussed concerned the A1.  The next meeting would be held in January.
2018/2243
CCC Statement of Community Involvement



The report had been circulated to all.
2018/2244
Network Rail- Future of Offords Level Crossing – Update if available


Cllr Weitzel confirmed he had written to Sir Peter Hendy and was awaiting a 

reply.
2018/2245
A14 Huntingdon – Cambridge Improvement Scheme (update if 



available)


It was noted that the road was due to open on December 14th.
2018/2246
Councillor Reports
  

Cllr Eayrs confirmed he had checked re the status of the land near the sluice 

and it was not 
owned by the Poors Charity.  The Clerk was asked to contact 

the Environment Agency.


Cllr Riley confirmed he was checking the Neighbourhood Watch signs and 

would let the Clerk know what to order.
2018/2247
Notices & Correspondence not previously circulated


None
2018/2248
Any Urgent Business
In accordance with section 100(B)(4) of the Local Government Act 1972 (as amended) the Chair will admit an item of urgent business in order that it can be dealt with at the earliest opportunity provided it has been raised at least 24 hours before the meeting.
None
2018/2249
The meeting closed at 9.40pm and next meeting date  confirmed as Thursday, December 6th, 2018  
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